Approved:	February 6, 2006			
	Date			

MINUTES OF THE HOUSE AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Dan Johnson at 3:30 p.m. on January 18, 2006, in Room 423-S of the Capitol.

All members were present except:

Representative Joann Freeborn- excused

Committee staff present:

Raney Gilliland, Kansas Legislative Research Department Gordon Self, Revisor of Statutes Office Kay Scarlett, Committee Secretary

Conferees appearing before the committee:

Adrain Polansky, Secretary, Kansas Department of Agriculture

Others attending:

See attached list.

Chairman Johnson opened the first regular meeting of the House Agriculture Committee of the 2006 Legislative Session by asking committee members to introduce themselves. The committee has two new members this session. The Chairman welcomed everyone and expressed the hope that the committee would work together in an atmosphere of cooperation for the benefit of Kansas agriculture. Committee rules and procedures, as well as rules for conferees appearing before the committee, were distributed.

Representative Svaty requested introduction of two committee bills. The first bill would require written notification to the Kansas Secretary of Agriculture before any genetically modified wheat varieties are introduced in the state. His second bill request would require that the federal government implement country of origin labeling before Kansas requires statewide animal premise identification. There being no objection, Chairman Johnson stated that both of these requests would be introduced as committee bills.

Paul Johnson, Kansas Catholic Conference, discussed federal farm legislation and requested an interim study concerning the 2007 federal farm bill to include all legislative committees involved with agriculture, social services, and economic development. As interim study requests are traditionally made at the end of the regular session, Chairman Johnson said this proposal would be addressed at that time. (Attachment 1)

Adrain Polansky, Secretary, Kansas Department of Agriculture, addressed the committee providing an update on activities of the Kansas Department of Agriculture and the status of agriculture in Kansas. He explained that KDA is a regulatory agency charged by law to ensuring a safe food supply; regulating the responsible and judicious use of pesticides and plant nutrients; protecting the state's native and cultivated plants; ensuring the integrity of weighing and measuring devices in every aspect of commerce; and guarding the beneficial use of the state's waters.

He reported that in 2005 Kansas agriculture again distinguished itself for productivity and the ability to change—producing a record corn crop, the second largest soybean crop, doubling sunflower production, with cotton production continuing to increase. Kansas lead the nation in wheat produced, flour milled, grain sorghum produced, and cattle slaughtered. Kansas ranks sixth among the states in value of agricultural products exported. He noted that agriculture and agribusiness contribute to the total economy of Kansas, directly and indirectly. Nearly 20 percent of all Kansans, rural and urban, are employed in jobs related to agriculture. Copies of the Kansas Department of Agriculture's 2005 Annual Report were distributed. Copies are available through the agency.

Secretary Polansky discussed current challenges facing agriculture and rural Kansas, including increasingly high priced and uncertain supplies of petroleum and petroleum-based products; lost beef markets; safeguarding our crops, food and livestock from natural or manmade disasters; and helping specialty segments of the agricultural industry grow and succeed. (Attachment 2)

The meeting adjourned at 4:25 p.m. The next meeting of the House Agriculture Committee is scheduled for January 23, 2006.

HOUSE AGRICULTURE COMMITTEE GUEST LIST

DATE: <u>JANUARY 18, 2006</u>

NAME	REPRESENTING
CV Cotsoradis	KDA
Adrian Polansky	KOA
Carole Jordan	KDA
Haron OHO	GOV STE
taul Johnson	CCC
BRAD HAPPELSON	KFB
Mike Beam	KS LUSTK. ASSN.
ERIK WISNER	KDA
MAX FOSTER	KDA
Dallambles	K.DA
Lisa Taylor	KDA
DAN RILEY	KDA
Estelle Montegomery	Hein Law Firm
Jun Mosimann	Intern
Mary Cane Stankiewing	KGFA/ KARA
Dennis Hupe	KSA
Darattoffmor	Ks Assoc of Wheat Growers



Percent of all households food insecure

DEMOGRAPHICS Population (July 1, 2003) 2,723,507 Number of children under age 18 689,207 Number of children under age 6 193,770 Unemployment rate (FY 2004) 4.9% 10.3% Poverty rate 288,000 Number of persons living in poverty (2003) Number of children under age 18 in poverty (2001-2003) 92,333 Poverty rate for children under age 18 (2001-2003) 13.6%

FEDERAL NUTRITION PROGRAMS

FOOD INSECURITY (2001-2003, 3-year average)

Percent of all households food insecure with hunger

SCHOOL BREAKFAST PROGRAM (SY 2003-200	04)	FOOD STAMP PROGRAM (FY 2004)	
Average daily student participation	77,889	Average monthly individual participation	169,528
Free and reduced-price	59,987	Change in individual participation in last 4 years	45.5%
Paid	17,902	Average monthly benefit per person	\$77.68
Change in free and reduced-price participation	22 months	3	
in last 10 years	28.6%	Estimated percent of eligible persons	
•		participating in food stamps (2001)	51-59%
Ratio of students receiving free or reduced-price		Rank	36
breakfast per 100 receiving free or reduced-			
price lunch during the 2003-2004 school year	40.7	Federal funding for food stamps	\$158,017,032
Rank	22		
		SPECIAL SUPPLEMENTAL NUTRITION PI	ROGRAM FOR
Number of schools participating	1,319	WOMEN, INFANTS AND CHILDREN (WIC	(FY 2004)
Number of schools participating in the school		Average monthly number of participants	63,987
breakfast program as a percent of the number		Change in last 10 years	12.2%
participating in school lunch	82.8%	Federal funding for WIC	\$37,850,043
Federal reimbursement for school breakfast	\$13,634,299		
		CHILD AND ADULT CARE FOOD PROGRA	M
NATIONAL SCHOOL LUNCH PROGRAM (SY	7 2003-2004)	(CACFP) (FY 2004)	
Average daily student participation	322,622	Family child care home average daily	
Free and reduced-price	147,213	participation of children	35,099
Paid	175,409	Change in child participation in last 10 years	-16.0%
Number of schools participating	1,593	Number of participating family child care homes	4,347
Federal reimbursement for school lunch	\$57,102,190		
		Child care center average daily participation	
SUMMER NUTRITION PARTICIPATION (JU	LY 2003)	of children (includes Head Start)	19,731
Average daily July Summer Food Service participation	10,707	Change in child participation in last 10 years	24.4%
Average daily July National School Lunch	1,563	Number of participating child care centers	478
participation in free and reduced-price lunch			
Average daily July summer nutrition participation	12,270	Federal funding for CACFP	\$29,355,307
Change in average daily summer nutrition participation			
in last 10 years	36.0%	THE EMERGENCY FOOD ASSISTANCE	
		PROGRAM (FY 2004)	
Ratio of students receiving summer nutrition lunch		Federal entitlement funding	\$944,331
in July per 100 receiving free or reduced-price		Federal bonus commodity funding	\$2,376,545
lunch during the 2002-2003 school year	8.8	Administrative funding	\$451,777
Rank	44	-	
		COMMODITY SUPPLEMENTAL FOOD	
Number of Summer Food Service sponsors	37	(CSFP) (FY 2004)	
Number of Summer Food Service sites	123	Average monthly participation	6,145
			-,

11.7

4.4

Note: Fiscal Year 2004 and School Year 2003-2004 numbers are preliminary and may be adjusted by states or the USDA after publication of this report.

Food Research and Action Center

State of the States 2005

www.frac.org

House Agriculture Committee January 18, 2006 Attachment 1

USDA subsidies for farms in Kansas totaled \$7.9 Billion 1995 through 2004

	Conservation Subsidies		Disaster Subsidies		Commodity Subsidies		Total USDA Subsidies	
Year	recipients	payments	recipients	payments	recipients	payments	recipients	payments
1995	33,950	\$155,917,023	6,391	\$11,429,687	89,018	\$253,387,895	103,737	\$420,734,604
1996	33,552	\$152,813,664	1,079	\$1,819,709	107,124	\$399,445,375	116,646	\$554,078,748
1997	32,526	\$153,051,658	1,542	\$2,113,479	107,020	\$374,084,212	116,203	\$529,249,350
1998	29,607	\$117,417,567	49	\$14,229	105,299	\$762,068,069	112,781	\$879,499,865
1999	28,203	\$108,904,813	12,765	\$43,441,286	105,610	\$1,248,732,842	113,230	\$1,401,078,942
2000	27,835	\$104,225,242	14,972	\$30,809,763	105,743	\$1,099,660,062	112,689	\$1,234,695,068
2001	29,270	\$110,695,753	36,715	\$130,973,509	103,551	\$827,213,668	112,107	\$1,068,882,930
2002	30,061	\$108,093,526		\$62,264,017	95,117	\$286,191,166	111,750	\$456,548,708
2003	30,336		45,579	\$227,638,671	102,066	\$468,840,259	110,855	\$807,417,035
2004	31,959	\$119,338,988	6,418	\$13,606,112	95,085	\$507,389,124	104,336	
Total	58,147	\$1,241,396,340	79,872	\$524,110,463	159,316	\$6,227,012,671	177,101	\$7,992,519,474

Concentration of USDA Subsidy Payments

Pct. of Recipients	Pct. Of Payments	Number of Recipients	Total Payments 1995-2004	Payment Per Recipient
Top 1%	17%	1,780	\$1,355,350,082	\$761,433
Top 10%	66%	17,806	\$5,269,563,965	\$295,943
Top 20%	83%	35,612	\$6,656,972,380	\$186,931
Remaining 80% of recips.	17%	142,449	\$1,346,618,566	\$9,453

**Resources

For a broader discussion and analysis of farm bill law and administrative actions concerning rural development and asset-building programs, you can receive quarterly Rural Action Briefs from the Center for Rural Affairs by emailing Jon Bailey at jonb@cfra.org.

For an update on Farm Bill and Agricultural Policy contact National Catholic Rural Life Conference (515) 270-2634, www.ncrlc.com.



DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE ADRIAN J. POLANSKY, SECRETARY KATHLEEN SEBELIUS, GOVERNOR

The State of Kansas Agriculture

Presentation to the House Agriculture Committee

By Adrian Polansky

Secretary

Kansas Department of Agriculture

January 18, 2006

Thank you, Chairman Johnson and members of the committee, for allowing me to update you on Kansas agriculture and the Kansas Department of Agriculture.

I brought some of my staff with me. They are Constantine Cotsoradis, Dale Lambley, Carole Jordan, Erik Wisner, Lisa Taylor and Dan Riley. I urge you to contact us when you have questions or issues that fall in our area.

The Kansas Department of Agriculture

This department serves urban and rural Kansans alike. We are charged by law with ensuring a safe food supply; regulating the responsible and judicious use of pesticides and plant nutrients; protecting the state's native and cultivated plants; ensuring the integrity of weighing and measuring devices in commerce; and ensuring the beneficial use of our water resources.

Our regulatory programs protect consumers. They also protect business and commerce by ensuring a climate of confidence and a level playing field. The foundation provided by our regulatory activities allows me to be an advocate for agriculture and rural Kansas.

We regularly bring together diverse groups with varied agendas to work on behalf of all Kansans, the agriculture industry, our state's overall economy and our rural communities. It is our priority to work well with other state and federal agencies, and business and industry stakeholders. There is little we do that is not in cooperation with the Department of Commerce's agricultural marketing and community development programs.

Over the next year we will organize stakeholder groups to regain beef markets, deal with environmental issues, improve our food safety program, and modernize our pesticide and fertilizer laws.

Kansas Agriculture in 2005

Kansas agriculture again distinguished itself for productivity and the ability to change. We produced a record corn crop, our second largest soybean crop, doubled our sunflower production, and our cotton production continues to increase almost every year. We lead the nation in wheat produced, flour milled, grain sorghum produced and cattle slaughtered. We rank sixth among the states in value of agricultural products exported.

Agriculture and agribusiness also contribute to the total economy of Kansas, directly and indirectly. Nearly 20 percent of all Kansans, rural and urban, are employed in jobs related to agriculture. Kansas agriculture has a proud past and a bright future.

But of course, agriculture and rural Kansas continually face challenges. Current challenges include increasingly high priced and uncertain supplies of petroleum and petroleum-based products, lost beef markets, safeguarding our crops, food and livestock from natural or manmade disasters, and helping specialty segments of the agricultural industry grow and succeed.

2007 Farm Bill

We will be watching the progress toward a new federal farm bill very carefully. New farm policy should encourage a new generation to become farmers. The United States must maintain and enhance the integrity of the farm safety net if new farmers are to enter the business. A decrease in the safety net would result in lower farm income and lower cropland values. K-State economists report approximately 40 percent of Kansas cropland value is based on farm payments. If cropland values fell significantly, most family farmers would be economically devastated, especially the younger ones, the ones usually most impacted by loss of equity. These young farmers are already facing increased fuel costs, a jump in fertilizer prices and rising interest rates. Lowering the safety net farm income and cropland values would have consequences of the worst kind. We should look for ways we can directly help a new generation transition into farming.

Beef

You will remember that in 2004 we shared concerns about the aftermath of the discovery of a single case of BSE in a cow from Washington state and the reverberations of that discovery on our state's cattle industry.

Within days of USDA's announcement of the BSE finding, 53 countries had banned imports of U.S. cattle and beef. In 2003, U.S. beef exports were valued at \$3.95 billion and accounted for 9.6 percent of U.S. commercial beef production. Five countries – Japan, Mexico, South Korea, Canada and Hong Kong – received 90 percent of U.S. beef exports in 2003.

Late in 2005, the Kansas beef industry received long-awaited good news when Japan announced it would resume American beef imports from animals less than 21 months of age. Japan had been our second-largest export market, importing more than \$175 million worth of Kansas beef and \$1.4 billion worth of American beef in 2003. That was before that one cow had tested positive for BSE.

Mexico and Canada partially resumed beef imports in 2004, but overall the quantity of U.S exports fell by 82 percent below 2003 levels. It took the United States until mid-December 2005 to reach agreement with Japan on the conditions under which beef could be sent back into that market. Soon after Japan announced it would resume imports, Hong Kong announced they, too, would begin accepting American beef. Other Asian nations, including South Korea just late last week, seem to be following Japan's lead in reopening markets to our products.

Currently, the Department of Agriculture is working with the Kansas Department of Commerce, Department of Animal Health and key industry stakeholders to strategize how to promote Kansas beef in the Japanese marketplace. Kansas beef had been marketed as a brand synonymous with high quality. Our challenge now is to regain consumer interest after a two-year absence from the market.

My frustration continues about the slow pace USDA has set toward animal identification. Source and age verification are critical to our markets, and premiums currently are being paid for those animals. Some states, including Wisconsin and Texas, have taken the initiative to move forward on mandatory identification programs. I hate to see our competitors get ahead of Kansas on identification programs.

Testing

Japan indicated early on that they would accept beef from cattle that had tested free of BSE. One Kansas beef processor, Creekstone Farms of Arkansas City, wanted to test all its animals so the beef could be exported to Japan. Unfortunately, USDA would not sanction the test to be used as a marketing strategy and limited its use to disease surveillance. I took exception to USDA's position, because I believe regulatory programs should establish minimum standards rather than maximum ones.

To better understand the economic impact BSE had on the American beef industry, I commissioned a study by K-State Research and Extension to provide a comprehensive assessment of lost export markets and policy changes that affected cattle procurement and processing. The report was released in April 2005. According to the research, if voluntary testing of 25 percent of U.S. slaughter cattle allowed the industry to regain access to the Japanese and South Korean export markets, and the U.S. was able to ship just one-half the quantity shipped during 2003, the potential return to the beef industry would have been nearly \$750 million.

I believe BSE-related policies will continue to evolve, and the analysis provided by the research team should be beneficial to that process.

Kansas and the World

I am pleased to have been a part of, and to represent Kansas agriculture and the administration, on several international initiatives in the past year. Last spring I traveled to Armenia with a delegation including the National Guard and legislative leadership. I continue to work with the National Guard on strategies to assist agriculture and rural areas of that country.

I also was a member of the Kansas delegation to China last fall. That group included representatives of several agriculture and agribusiness groups. We learned a great deal and began building relationships with government and other officials that will serve our state well as markets continue to become more global. As the governor said, it's about jobs for Kansans. Later this year will mark the anniversary of more than two decades' relationship with our sister state in China, Henan Province. The celebration and continuation of that relationship will benefit both China and Kansas.

Energy

Family farmers feel the bite from increased energy prices both at home and in their farming operations. They are facing challenges from higher costs to run equipment, buy fertilizers, herbicides and propane. Transportation prices have increased, too. We are concerned about the effects of higher energy prices on agriculture, both short- and long-term. The Kansas Energy Council has selected energy and the agriculture sector as one of its areas of focus, believing that fuel shortages and prices increases will continue to affect agriculture in the future. They will be looking at ways to make Kansas agriculture more energy self-sufficient, whether that is through different plant varieties, increased irrigation efficiencies, or the use of renewable fuels. The U.S. Department of Agriculture also is focusing on energy and agriculture issues through bioenergy and conservation initiatives. Sustainable agriculture practices also may offer energy savings for agriculture. I also am a strong supporter of the 25X25 movement, a nationwide effort that sets as its goal that the U.S. will get 25 percent of its energy from renewable sources by the year 2025.

Governors Ethanol Coalition

On Kansas Agriculture Day 2005, Governor Kathleen Sebelius accepted the keys to a flexible fuel vehicle from a General Motors representative. Kansas was the first of the Governors' Ethanol Coalition's member states to receive a flexible fuel vehicle under a no-cost, one-year lease from GM. We have accepted every opportunity to display the vehicle at events where we can promote the benefits of biofuels.

Last year, I supported the Legislature's passage of a bill that removed the labeling requirement for gas pumps that dispense fuels with 10 percent or less ethanol. As a result of that legislation, ethanol consumption increased sevenfold in July and August 2005 compared to July and August 2004. This is especially good news for Kansas farmers whose crops end up at one of our seven ethanol plants, as well as for our state's environment.

Governor Sebelius has long been a proponent of biofuels, especially ethanol. This year she is serving as chair of the 32-member Governors' Ethanol Coalition. Also, in the early months of her administration, she created the Kansas Energy Council. The Departments of Agriculture and Commerce, as well as the Kansas Corporation Commission, representatives of the renewable energy industry, and our state's universities, work side-by-side with the energy industry on the council.

Water

Water is essential to life. Individuals, communities and industries depend on our department to properly manage our water resources, and water will always pose serious policy challenges. Internally, we are shifting resources and seeking enhancements to make sure we can meet those challenges. We've restored the assistant chief engineer position to assume responsibility for day-to-day management of the Division of Water Resources and to provide continuity in the future.

Our lawsuit against Nebraska and Colorado over water in the Republican River has been settled and our case against Colorado over water in the Arkansas River is nearly settled. Now we must ensure both states live up to the settlement terms and Kansas receives the water to which it is entitled.

In each case – Kansas v. Colorado (Arkansas River); Kansas v. Nebraska and Colorado (Republican River) – computer models will be used to assess compact compliance. Division of Water Resources staff are responsible for gathering and assessing the data needed for the models, and we are seeking to add a professional civil engineer to provide technical expertise for modeling compliance. The engineer also will be able to provide modeling and technical support to assess the increasing number of water shortage complaints.

We're hearing reports from Nebraska that they may not be able to meet the 2007 deadline to comply with the compact and settlement terms regarding the Republican River. We acknowledge drought has seriously impacted Nebraska, but water users in Kansas have been impacted, too. Because of drought and overuse in Nebraska, Kansas has had to severely limit or curtail use along the main stem Republican River for most of the last five years.

The settlement reached with Nebraska and Colorado gave Nebraska time to make changes to its water management to comply with the compact and settlement. The overall settlement framework also allows each state some flexibility for where water is used, and it allows multiyear averages to be used to measure compliance. Since the compact allocates a percentage of the basin's water supply to each state, all states receive less water during drought. And, any overuse in one state means less water for any state downstream.

Diligence on our part will be needed to ensure that compact and settlement terms are met by all three of our states. To achieve this, we need to be certain we have adequate resources to complete the extra work and to be prepared to challenge any proposed changes to the computer models through which we verify compliance.

Water Structures

Issues regarding maintenance, safety and responsibility for our state's dams continue to be raised. We understand the high cost of repairs and the frustration owners experience when their dam's a hazard classification changes because of downstream development. Yet, we all have seen the incredible destruction caused by water many times in the last year, with the failure of dams and levees in several states. Our core mission in the water structures subprogram of the Division of Water Resources is to protect human life. Public safety must be ensured.

Food Safety

In 2004, the governor and the Legislature transferred certain food safety responsibilities to the Kansas Department of Agriculture from the Department of Health and Environment. Since the transfer, we have improved compliance rates in all areas and made program operations more efficient. We brought food safety into the electronic age by developing a database to track licensing and inspection data. We automated some parts of the licensing process and inspectors are recording inspection results electronically on PC tablets so data can be uploaded directly into the database. Efficiencies we gained by maximizing our use of technology allowed us to increase the amount of revenue generated by this program, which we used to fill inspector positions we initially had to leave vacant due to unanticipated funding concerns; increase compensation paid to some county health departments that perform inspections under contract with us because we were able to accurately identify more facilities in their counties; and add a clerical employee and an additional inspector, although we have not yet achieved the inspector-to-facility ratio recommended by the Food and Drug Administration. We have made significant progress and will continue to develop an efficient and effective food safety program.

We continue to work closely with the Kansas Department of Health and Environment on food safety issues, and we shared our database source code with them so they could create their own functional database. We also entered memorandums of understanding to clearly define areas of responsibility and to eliminate duplicate inspection at establishments that fall under both our jurisdiction.

We have developed a survey that went to all our regulated establishments and will give us the data necessary to make decisions about changes in the fee and licensing structure. We expect that to be an initiative for next year.

Rural Kansas

Governor Kathleen Sebelius created the Rural Life Task Force to advise her about issues that affect rural Kansas, and to help preserve, renew and find ways to sustain the valuable contributions rural Kansas makes to our state's economy and culture. This is the first such group asked by a Kansas governor to represent the many issues affecting rural Kansas and its residents, to advise her on a long-term basis, and to work with state and federal agencies to improve the delivery of services to rural areas.

When task force members first gathered together in 2003, they broke into groups discussing areas of interest. In that way, they developed stories of the past, present and future of rural Kansas. Many of the areas they identified have been addressed. Other issues have surfaced, and the work of the task force will continue.

Agritourism was an area of major interest for the Rural Life Task Force. They suggested the state should pursue liability legislation related to agricultural tourism. Agritourism initiatives were contained in SB 334 in 2004, and through initiatives of the Department of Commerce, they have continued. Efforts have included hiring an agritourism consultant to help strategize a plan for Kansas agricultural tourism. Agritourism operations have been registered so they could receive tax benefits to help pay for the cost of liability insurance. Meetings, training and scholarship opportunities have been offered and continue today.

The group also asked for a review of rules and regulations regarding direct-marketed and value-added agricultural commodities with an eye toward increasing efforts in that area. As a result, KDA is pursuing some regulatory and statutory changes. It also has developed and is cosponsoring workshops with the Department of Commerce and the Rural Center to help direct marketers understand their responsibilities and where to get help. Those workshops will be in Dodge City, El Dorado, Salina, Great Bend and Topeka, and they begin next week. The Department of Agriculture also is promulgating regulations to clarify rules affecting home based sales and farmers market sales, simplifying some business operations by protecting food safety by calling for a no-cost registration.

The task force asked the state to scrutinize the distribution of EDIF money—lottery dollars earmarked for economic development—through the state. Most believed it is not being returned to rural communities on an equitable basis. It is interesting to note that analysis of these funds found that, in fact, 74 percent of the dollars were returned to rural areas.

Other suggestions were to establish a mentor/model clearinghouse through which businesses that have achieved success may share their techniques and wisdom, and to establish an office of small community sustainability through which small business leaders may unite. The creation of the Center for Entrepreneurship, Rural Business Development Tax Credit, State Entrepreneurial Fund, and the Angel Investor Network was a large step toward dealing with these suggestions.

Since the early meetings of the task force, when they indicated their concerns about an energy plan for Kansas, the governor has created the Kansas Energy Council. This group is working on numerous issues, including looking at regulatory programs, in the case of wind energy, early in the process of development. The task force worked with the energy council to sponsor a trip to view community wind projects in Minnesota. That group has been working to educate Kansans about the opportunities community wind projects could offer to rural Kansas and the rest of the state.

Security

The Kansas Department of Agriculture continues to be involved in the Multistate Partnership for Security in Agriculture. Other member states are Illinois, Iowa, Kentucky, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, Ohio, Oklahoma, South Dakota and Wisconsin.

The partnership was formed in August 2003 to ensure that America's agricultural system is secure, that its people are safe and its economy is strong. Through an interstate agreement, our states collaborate on surveillance, preparation and response to threats in agriculture, whether they are intentionally introduced or naturally occurring.

Using a federal grant, they have worked to develop model agricultural emergency response plans. These models take the best of individual state plans and incorporate them into one model that states can use to ensure their plans for food, crop and animal disease responses are consistent and comprehensive; and reviewing and evaluating state training programs and exercise scenarios so that states can enhance their programs by learning from the successes of others. The partnership also is developing cross-border training and exercise scenarios, recognizing that disease outbreaks or other events affecting the agriculture sector will not stop at state borders. They further have been analyzing surveillance capabilities and disease reporting data systems within states and throughout the nation. This analysis will be used to determine whether additional surveillance systems that work across state lines should be recommended.

We also continue to work with the Kansas Division of Emergency Management and the Kansas Highway Patrol to develop prevention, response and recovery plans. We are designated in the state emergency plan as the lead agency for plant disease, food safety, agricultural production and public water supplies.

We purchased equipment, with the use of grant funds, to launch GIS capabilities for agencywide management, analysis and dissemination of information that will eventually include all of our licensed and regulated facilities and other relevant agricultural and environmental data. Global positioning systems were purchased for field staff so they can collect data to populate the GIS database.

We hired the National Agricultural Biosecurity Center at Kansas State University to conduct a risk/vulnerability assessment of agricultural production and food safety from farm to retail. The assessment is essential to formulate comprehensive plans for the prevention, response and recovery of Kansas' agricultural and food chain assets.

Federal Grants

We received word in the latter part of 2005 that the department would receive two new, significant federal grants.

The Food and Drug Administration awarded our department a three-year grant to increase feed inspections to prevent bovine spongiform encephalopathy. We will use the grant money to

purchase lab equipment, to hire a feed microbiologist and to hire an inspector dedicated to BSE inspections.

The U.S. Bureau of Reclamation granted us just over \$230,000 to install flow meter instruments at 100 points of diversion along the Republican River that are junior to the minimum desirable streamflow statute. The instruments will remotely transmit via satellite flow meter readings and other data to a USGS-managed database. Staff can then tap into the database through the Internet. Once the project is complete, we will be able to monitor compliance with orders requiring users to limit or halt pumping to achieve minimum desirable streamflow.

The Bureau of Reclamation's Water 2025 Challenge Grant Program annually funds a variety of projects to make more efficient use of existing water supplies through water conservation and water market projects as authorized under state laws.

Our department also continues to help the state's organic producers by administering the organic certification cost-share program. In each of the grant's three years, we have helped more than 50 producers or processors pay for 75 percent of the cost of organic certification.

Grape and Wine

In 2004, I named members to a Grape and Wine Industry Advisory Council. I am pleased that this group has helped this fledgling industry survive and grow. We've worked with Kansas State University and the Department of Commerce to develop promotional events for grape and wine producers, proactive programs to educate and prevent damage to these sensitive crops by conventional pesticides, and gain consensus on legislative issues. I believe we are well on our way to building a world-class wine industry in Kansas.

Thank you for your attention. I would be happy to answer any questions you might have.